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February 26, 2009

The Honorable Dow Constantine

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed is a motion that would declare an emergency and extend a waiver from competitive bidding and solicitation requirements for the King County Norm Maleng Regional Justice Center (MRJC) hot water piping system replacement project.  This motion will enable immediate replacement of the existing hot water piping system at the MRJC due to extensive deterioration and risk of imminent failure.  A consultant report prepared for the Facilities Management Division (FMD) determined that the situation is urgent and that it is critical to move ahead as quickly as possible.  The consultant, Sazan Group, Inc., reported that the existing hot water piping system should be replaced with the work implemented as quickly as possible to avoid a major pipe break.  I am, therefore, transmitting a proposed emergency motion to allow for an accelerated construction start date.  

The enclosed emergency response motion and Declaration of Emergency should be accompanied by Council consideration of a previously transmitted budget ordinance to reduce budget authority for 15 existing projects to make resources available to fund this emergent project.  As summarized below and as shown in the attached consultant report, the condition meets the prerequisite for an emergency as “this work is necessary for the immediate preservation of order and the restoration of a condition of usefulness of any public property” (K.C.C. 4.16.050 Emergency Purchases).  

The most critical components at risk are the copper piping of the central hot water heating system connecting to the water heaters (heat exchangers) and to the rooftop air conditioning units.  The cause of the problem is soldered joints on the copper pipe.  Soldered joints are rated for 250 degrees.  The boilers are listed for 270 degrees.  The pipe should have been welded steel where it was 250 degrees or hotter.  FMD is working with the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (PAO) to ascertain what recourse, if any, King County might have relating to the design and construction of the system.  In the meantime, the existing hot water piping system is deteriorating and at risk of imminent failure.  A major pipe break is likely and would be a serious hazard.  If a break occurs, water will flash to steam and raise the temperature in the vicinity to 212 degrees creating a potential for serious scalding.  To mitigate the potential scalding problem the water temperature has been lowered to 200 degrees.  However, the problem is not resolved by lowering the water temperature as irrevocable damage to the pipes has occurred.  The pipes will remain weak until replaced.   

FMD proposes implementing design and construction in the following manner.  This plan will require approval of the proposed emergency declaration motion, as well as the proposed expenditure re-allocation plan and appropriation ordinance.
· Design work is currently underway through utilizing an existing on-call contract with the Sazan Group.  Once this legislation is approved a design contract will be executed with this consultant for production of final construction drawings and construction administration.  

· Construction planning will commence concurrent with the design.  FMD will through an expedited competitive process bring on a contractor to work with the Sazan Group and King County FMD staff during completion of the design phase to provide constructability review, mechanical, architectural, structural coordination and value engineering options.  Intermediate schedule milestones will be established so that the project team can address equipment and subcontractor selection in a time frame that does not impact the project schedule.
Attachment A to this letter is a document which contains FMD responses to questions raised in the Council Budget and Fiscal Management Committee regarding the MRJC piping replacement proposal (2009-0108).  This provides further elaboration of the currently anticipated project steps.  In addition the FMD continues to investigate the extent of the pipe deterioration problem to ensure that the problem does not extend to smaller pipes throughout the MRJC.  The Council will be apprised of any new findings from this effort as they develop.

Cost of the total project is currently estimated at $3,056,114 to replace the larger pipes presently expected to require replacement.  This amount includes all design, project management, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) security escorts and construction.  The estimated Maximum Allowable Construction Cost (MACC) for this project is $2,037,803.  A detailed project budget was provided with the proposed ordinance transmitted February 5, 2009, to the Council.  Funding will come from reallocating existing 2009 and prior years' Major Maintenance and Replacement Fund (MMRF) projects.  The projects chosen for disappropriation are: 1) projects that have been completed with remaining budget authority, 2) projects that are not yet completed, but when completed are unlikely to require all of their current appropriation authority, 3) 2009 adopted projects that are unlikely to expend the entire authorized amounts in 2009, and 4) projects whose scope can be reduced from the original request without significant loss in function.  The previously transmitted ordinance reallocates the funds.

The current situation places at risk inmates, as well as King County employees and members of the public conducting business with DAJD, Superior Court, District Court, and the King County Sheriff’s Office.  In response to the consultant’s findings, I have determined there is an emergency due to the imminent danger of the MRJC central hot water heating system failing, and that as a result, immediate steps must be taken to preserve the health, safety and welfare of the public, King County employees, MRJC inmates and the MRJC facility.  

Enclosed for your information is the Determination of Emergency issued by me February 4, 2009.  Thank you for your consideration of this matter.  Your expeditious action on this request is necessary and appreciated.  Please contact Kathy Brown at 296-0631 if you have any additional questions.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive
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ATTN:
  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff

  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director


The Honorable Bruce Hilyer, Presiding Judge, Superior Court 

The Honorable Dan Satterberg, King County Prosecuting Attorney

The Honorable Barbara Linde, Chief Presiding Judge, District Court

The Honorable Sue Rahr, King County Sheriff

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, OMB

James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 
    Services (DES) 
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES
Nick Carnevali, Finance and Administrative Services Manager, FMD, DES

Kathy Van Olst, Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention

